60.
Memorials

1
MEMORIALS TO THE CONFERENCE
Notes for the Guidance of Members of the Conference

1.
Introduction to Memorials  

Memorials are messages from Circuit Meetings and District Synods to the Conference.  They suggest that the Conference takes action or makes a statement on an issue.  The memorials received since the last Methodist Conference are listed in this section of the Agenda.  These memorials may help members of Conference judge the main concerns currently felt in the Connexion, and the strength of opinion represented.

The Methodist Council appoints a Memorials Committee made up of representatives for Districts each year to aid the Conference in replying to each memorial.  The replies to these memorials have been drafted by members of the Connexional Team and officers of other relevant bodies.  They have been scrutinised by the Memorials Committee and amended where the Committee felt it was appropriate.  

The Committee recommends to the Conference all the replies printed in the Agenda under each Memorial.  The Conference binds itself either to agree this reply, to amend it, or to agree an alternative reply [see the Rules of Procedure printed at the beginning of Volume One of the Agenda, SO 133(4)].

In some of its responses, the Memorials Committee makes no comment on the substance of a memorial, but indicates that the reply of the Conference is given in other resolutions of the Conference.  This kind of response does not mean that the Memorials Committee has not taken seriously the points made in the memorial.  It means that another report deals with the issue more fully.  Debate on this report gives the Conference an opportunity to discuss the issues raised by the memorial.

At the end of this section of the Agenda, there is a list of memorials referred by previous Conferences to the Methodist Council or to committees, where a report was required to be brought to a subsequent Conference.  This list indicates when the report will be brought and provides a reference to those reports before this year’s Conference. 

2.
Consideration of the Memorials by the Conference  

Any member of the Conference has the right to move an amendment to the reply recommended by the Memorials Committee or propose that it is substituted by a totally different reply.  Amendments to replies should be submitted in the form of a notice of motion, the deadline for which is lunchtime on the fourth day of the Representative Session, i.e. Tuesday.  However, members are urged to give notice of their intention to move an amendment as early as possible and not to wait until the deadline.  

If the Conference rejects a reply an acceptable alternative must, then or later, be put to and agreed by the Conference.  In addition, any two members of the Conference may, by notice of motion submitted on the first day of the relevant session, propose that, instead of dealing with the Committee’s recommended 

replies in the ordinary course of business, the Conference shall debate a resolution based on one or more of the memorials.

This year, the Memorials Committee has recommended to the Business Committee that all the Memorials be provisionally placed in the en bloc business of the Conference.  Any recommended reply to a memorial that is the subject of an amending notice of motion will be removed from this list [see Standing Order 136(2A).]

Throughout each session, the Memorials Secretary, Katherine Fox, is available to members of the Conference for consultation on any matter affecting memorials and the procedures described above. For example, if any member wishes to challenge the recommended reply of the Committee, the Memorials Secretary is willing to advise on how and when to propose either an amendment or the substitution of a different reply.

The Memorials Secretary will also notify each Synod and Circuit of the reply the Conference has made to its memorial. 

M1
Extended Communion

The Farnworth and Worsley (6/3) Circuit Meeting (Present: 43.  Voting: 38 for, 0 against) asks that services of Extended Communion led by Local Preachers and others who have been suitably trained and appointed by the Circuit Meeting, may be permitted in churches within the Circuit boundary. 

Reply

This memorial raises issues about the practice of Extended Communion and the provision in Standing Orders for deprivation of the sacrament of Holy Communion.  

In the Methodist Church, Extended Communion is an extension of a eucharistic act of worship to cover an individual or individuals who are unable to attend the public celebration of Communion because of ill-health or some other infirmity.  Extended Communion is not expected to be a full public celebration of Holy Communion.  This is made clear in the correction to “His Presence Makes the Feast”, received by the 2005 Torquay Conference, in which Extended Communion is an act of worship held in a non-public environment such as a hospital or nursing home, specifically for those who are unable through infirmity or illness to attend a public celebration of Communion usually in a local church or chapel.  As such, Extended Communion is a pastoral measure and is not intended to meet an issue of Eucharistic deprivation, i.e. where there are insufficient presbyters or others with authorisation to preside to provide Eucharistic celebrations for churches.

Secondly, where there is a genuine case for deprivation of the sacraments, Standing Order 011 provides guidance for circuits to apply for lay authorisations and the criteria on which those lay authorisations may be granted are listed in the Guidance Section of CPD Volume 2.  These guidelines take into consideration the number of full-time-equivalent presbyters available to the Circuit and the average number of communion services requested in the Circuit each quarter.  Under the terms of SO 011, lay authorisations may be granted which would allow the celebration of Holy Communion and for such persons to conduct Extended Communion specifically for those who are unable through infirmity or illness to attend a public act of worship in a local church or chapel.  

As such, the intention of the memorial is already met through the provisions of SO 011 and it would be incorrect to make use of the practice of Extended Communion to meet this need.  The Memorial is therefore declined.

Further information is provided in Section B of the Report of the Faith and Order Committee to this year’s Conference.

M2
New Hymn Collection

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames (36/6) Circuit Meeting (Present: 29.  Voting: 16 for, 5 against) is especially concerned at the time and expense that the formulation of a new ‘Methodist Hymn Book’ will bring to the Connexion, and ultimately, to local churches.

In view of the fact that we live in a multi-media age, where contemporary songs and hymns are widely available through the Internet and the Conference already proposes to provide such a rolling resource, we do not believe that the creation of a new hymn book can either be justified or deemed necessary.

We therefore request that instead of formulating a new hymn book, the working party concentrates on how other means of publishing new hymns and songs can be made easily available to local congregations.

Reply

The 2007 Conference received a report entitled “Singing the Faith: Resources for Worship” and authorised the preparation of (a) a constantly updated collection of topical and contemporary material to be made available on a website; and (b) the preparation of a ‘rolling resource’ of authorised material that would be additional to the formal collections and would also be published electronically.  Work on both of these is proceeding well, and will meet the needs expressed in the Memorial. 

The 2007 Conference also authorised the preparation of a new ‘baseline’ collection of authorised hymns and songs in succession to Hymns & Psalms, but did not prescribe in what medium this should be published. The Conference has not yet made any decision that there should be a publication in printed form. 

As shown in the report from Methodist Publishing House elsewhere in the Agenda, initial results of consultation show that people are keener on a electronic than printed versions of all three types of material, including the new ‘core collection’. Further research is therefore being undertaken to establish feasibility and costs of all means of production and publication, with a view to an informed decision being made about those particular matters at the Conference of 2009.   

M3
New Hymn Collection

The Huddersfield (Pennine) 27/2 Circuit Meeting (Present: 49.  Voting: 44 for, 5 against) believes that although an electronic rolling resource or supplement to Hymns & Psalms would be desirable, yet another new hymn book containing many of the hymns which are already printed in several other books we now use, would prove to be very expensive for many churches.  We therefore request that Conference abandons plans to publish such a book

Reply

The Conference adopts the same reply as M2.

M4
New Hymn Collection

The Plymouth and Exeter Synod (R) (Present: 133. Voting: 102 for, 23 against) notes that Conference 2007 authorised the preparation of a new ‘baseline’ collection of authorised hymns and songs for Methodist worship and that the new collection could be published in 2010.  It is also noted the Board of the Methodist Publishing House will be bringing to the Methodist Council and through it to Conference 2008 detailed costed proposals for the implementation.  Local churches are concerned by the considerable expenditure required to purchase a new hymn book at a time when a great number of them are already struggling to meet their ongoing and regular commitments.  There is already supplementary material in use in many of these churches.  Therefore it is respectfully requested that the Conference reconsiders whether it is appropriate to proceed with the publication of the new collection in printed format.

Reply

The Conference adopts the same reply as M2.

M5
Circuit responsibility for local church property

The Bristol West (7/3) Circuit Meeting (Present: 25.  Voting: 22 for, 3 against) urges the Conference not to entertain any proposal to amend Standing Orders so as to make Circuit Meetings the managing trustees for local church property.  Its opposition is based on these considerations:
· That responsibility for the management of local property both in terms of finance and the practical stewardship of real property should belong to those whose local membership leaves them best placed to understand the local mission of the Church. 

· That any move to place this responsibility with the Circuit Meeting is contrary to the spirit of recent legislation concerning charities.

· That the majority of members of the Circuit Meeting have no knowledge or understanding of local conditions.

· That such a change in our usage and practice would be a breach of faith with those who have contributed generously and sacrificially to the maintenance of local churches and projects in the past.

· That Circuit Meetings do not have sufficient time to consider property issues for all the local Churches.

· That urgent property issues arise regularly which require not only action at local level but responsible decision making as well. Such decisions cannot be safely left in the hands of a body which meets infrequently and has limited local knowledge.

Reply

The Conference thanks the Bristol West Circuit for its expression of its concerns. There is at present no intention of amending Standing Orders to make it mandatory that the Circuit Meeting acts as the Managing Trustees for all Local Church property and affairs.  It is, however, already possible for Local Churches and Circuits to delegate their powers and duties under paragraph 16(k) of the Model Trusts, to the bodies there specified, with the consents required by S.O. 911.

Any Managing Trustees, be they the Church Council or Circuit Meeting, must pay proper respect to the intentions of those who have voluntarily supported local causes as they seek to exercise proper stewardship of the gifts God has given in meeting the needs of the Kingdom.  Similarly, it is the duty of any Managing Trustees, be they the Church Council or the Circuit Meeting to ensure that they have knowledge and understanding of local conditions, and to ensure that they meet and communicate as frequently as is necessary to fulfil their responsibilities and expedite the Church’s mission.  The changes in charity law, including the additional responsibilities of registration, and their implications for Methodist practice are reported elsewhere in the Conference Agenda.  This work is ongoing. 

The Conference refers the memorial to the Methodist Council for consideration and report to the Conference no later than 2010 in the context of that work.   

M6
Reappointment of Ministers

The Streatham and Dulwich (35/27) Circuit Meeting (Present: 21. Vote: 20 for, 0 against) urges Conference not to allow any minister to serve beyond 15 years in a particular appointment, unless there is a secret ballot vote of at least 90% at a Circuit Meeting, which is subsequently endorsed by a 75% majority of the District Policy Committee and the Conference. If the invitation is nevertheless endorsed, it should not be for more than three years and the same requirements should hold for each subsequent invitation. 

Reply

The Conference thanks the Streatham and Dulwich Circuit for the expression of its concerns.

Standing Order 545 currently requires a 75% majority of those present and voting in the Circuit Meeting for any extension of an invitation beyond 10 years. All such invitations are then subject to formal consideration and decision by the Stationing Committee, which annually has to recommend to the Conference all the stations for the ensuing year [S.O. 322(4)]. The Conference has the final decision on the stationing of each minister (presbyter) and deacon. 

The effect of the Streatham and Dulwich proposal is to increase the “hurdle” of support required in the Circuit Meeting and the Conference for such an invitation extending beyond 15 years, and to introduce into the process a vote in the District Policy Committee. 

The Conference is mindful of the ongoing work on invitations and re-invitations that the Stationing Committee will be carrying out in the light of the report of the Stationing Review Group, and therefore declines the memorial.           

M7
Candidates for the Ministry – Pre-requisites

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames (36/6) Circuit Meeting (Present: 29.  Voting: 26 for, 0 against) is concerned that Standing Order 710(2)(ii) gives responsibility for the criteria required of “a portfolio of experience” to be determined “by the responsible member of the Connexional Team.”  We believe that this places an undue burden of responsibility upon just one person, and that any criteria should be developed collegially by the Formation in Ministry Team in consultation with the Training Institutions.  We further believe that the criteria of what is “the required standard” must be clearly defined and published, so that all who are involved in the candidating process can work to clear, common standards.  More fundamentally, we believe that the need for a “required standard” begs the question, “What kind of ministers does the Church want and need?”

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames Circuit Meeting therefore requests that


(a)
a committee appointed by and responsible to the Conference, shall determine the “required standard” for candidating for the ministry, and not a single member of the Connexional Team; 


(b)
the agreed “required standard” be published on the Methodist Website each year by 1st September, and circulated to each potential candidate who has expressed an interest, and to their Superintendent minister; 


(c)
the Methodist Council continues to explore what kind of person the Church is seeking for its ministry, and the kind of ministry it envisions for the future, already begun in What is a Presbyter? and What is a Deacon?; and 


(d)
that S.O. 712(2)(ii) is amended as follows:

“… by the submission of a portfolio of experience of the required standard, as determined by the Committee appointed by the Conference, of his or her sustained and systematic engagement in a process of vocational exploration and discernment; and that the required standard shall be published on the Methodist website annually by 1st September, and a copy circulated to all potential candidates who express an interest and their Superintendents. Furthermore, the portfolio shall form a component part of the candidating process and shall not be a precursor to it.”

The following memorial was also received with the same text as above.  The Conference adopts the same reply. 

M8
South-East Synod (M) (Present: 109.  Voting: 105 for, 2 against).  

M9
Portfolio of Experience and Candidating

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames (36/6) Circuit Meeting (Present: 29.  Voting: 27 for, 0 against), in the light of the experience of Standing Order 710(2)(ii) believes that, as the portfolio of required work is connexionally assessed, and as the timetable requires it to be submitted alongside other components of the initial procedure of candidating (S.O.711), it cannot be said to be a pre-requisite to candidating, but is in fact, a component in the candidating process itself. 

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames Circuit Meeting believes that the candidate’s written component should provide a helpful basis for the District and Connexional process to engage with the candidate in the process of discernment; rather than be used alone and separately to determine the suitability of a candidate for the ministry.

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames Circuit Meeting requests that the processes outlined in S.O. 710(2)(ii) shall be included within the Initial Procedures as detailed in S.O. 711.  Further, the written portion of a candidate’s offer for ministry shall not be used to pre-judge the suitability of a candidate’s offer for the ministry, but should be used alongside the other processes of candidating as outlined in S.O.s 711 -713.

The following memorial was also received with the same text as above.  The Conference adopts the same reply. 

M10
The South-East Synod (M) (Present: 109.  Voting: 104 for, 3 against)

M11
Candidating and the Appeals Process

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames (36/6),Circuit Meeting (Present: 29.  Voting: 27 for, 0 against) was deeply concerned to discover that, if a candidate is deemed not to have produced “a portfolio of experience of the required standard,” (S.O. 710(2)(ii)) and is consequently barred from the process of candidating for the ministry, that there is no process to appeal against the decision. The Woking and Walton-on-Thames Circuit Meeting believes that this offends against natural justice, the fairness of Methodism, and the rigorous appeals procedures set down in S.O. 715 relating to all other steps in the candidating process. 

Whilst believing that the portfolio of experience properly belongs within the process of candidating itself, rather than as a pre-requisite, we believe that if it remains outside the process, that S.O. 715 must be amended in order to include S.O. 710(2)(ii) within its orbit, otherwise it means that the decisions of the connexional assessment panel are not open to challenge or scrutiny, but are final and absolute. 

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames Circuit Meeting therefore requests that the Formation in Ministry Team and Law and Polity Committee work to include all parts of the candidating process - including all written pre-requisites, to be subject to an appeals process. 

The following memorial was also received with the same text as above.  The Conference adopts the same reply. 

M12
The South-East Synod (M) (Present: 109.  Voting: 103 for, 2 against)

M13
Candidates for the Ministry - Pastoral Follow-Up

The Woking and Walton-on-Thames (36/6) Circuit Meeting (Present: 29.  Voting: 27 for, 0 against) is concerned that, when a person’s candidature for the ministry is declined, that the responsibility for pastoral care and follow-up falls solely to the Circuit.  We believe that where a candidate’s offer for the ministry is declined by the Circuit, District, or Connexion, that an offer of a pastoral conversation should be made to each candidate within an appropriate time-frame following the decision.  This should be offered by a person able to represent the body which had made the decision. 

The following memorial was also received with the same text as above.  The Conference adopts the same reply. 

M14
The South-East Synod (M) (Present: 109.  Voting: 106 for, 2 against)

Reply to Memorials 7-14

The Conference thanks the Woking and Walton-on-Thames Circuit and South East Synod for the concern about the candidating process expressed in the memorial.  The contents of the memorial are referred to the Methodist Council and the Training Strategy and Resources Executive for further consideration and report to Conference 2009.

M15
Removal of Candidating Age Restriction

The Wales Synod (R) (Present: 139. Voting: 129 for, 6 against) requests that with immediate effect the Conference deletes the condition in Standing Order 710 (5) that a candidate for presbyteral or diaconal ministry will not be accepted unless they “can be stationed for a minimum period of ten years before ‘normal Pension Date’ as defined by the rules of the Methodist Ministers Pension Scheme” and tidies the remaining part of the Standing Order to read:

(5) Candidates will meet any conditions regarding availability for stationing as are set by the Conference at the time of acceptance, unless an exemption is granted in accordance with clause (6) below.

The intended effect is to remove the age restriction on candidating imposed by the current wording of the Standing Order.  In requesting this the Synod recognises that there is currently a process for exempting candidates from this restriction (in SO 710(6)) but that it is designed for dealing with exceptional cases.

The Synod believes the proposed change to be important because:

1. An age restriction suggests that God’s call to presbyteral and diaconal ministry in the Methodist Church is limited to people of a particular age.

2. An age restriction based on the normal pension date does not fit easily with recent moves to allow flexibility of retirement age for presbyters and deacons.

3. The Church benefits enormously from the work and family experience which older candidates bring to ministry.  It should therefore have flexible candidating procedures that open up possibilities for using that experience rather than closing them down.

The Synod also requests that the Conference directs the Connexional Team, in consultation with appropriate bodies, to consider the effects of this change for individual candidates in respect of pension, housing, stationing and any other issues they identify as relevant and report their findings to the February 2009 meeting of the Methodist Council so that any implications may be made clear to candidates before the 2009 Connexional Candidates Committees.

Reply

The concerns of the Wales Synod are echoed in Recommendation 32 of the Stationing Review Group report elsewhere in the Conference Agenda: “We recommend that the maximum possible flexibility be applied to the admission of candidates at the upper end of the age scale, taking into account individual circumstances and bearing in mind the flexible retirement policy and employment law.”

The Training Strategy and Resources Executive proposed last year, as part of the implementation of Extending Discipleship, Exploring Vocation (EDEV), to press for the revocation of SO710(5).  On advice from the Law and Polity Committee this was amended to a proposal to lower the required number of years of stationable service from ten to five. The Conference declined to make this change. 

The reply to the memorial is therefore contained in the resolutions of the Conference in the Stationing Review Group report.

M16
Status of Women’s Network

The Market Rasen and Caistor (17/13) Circuit Meeting (Present: 39.  Voting: unanimous) draws the Conference’s attention to the proposal that the Women’s Network of the Methodist Church should become a company limited by guarantee. Network has historically been an inclusive organisation within the Methodist Church. This inclusive nature would be compromised by the exclusive nature of a limited company.  We therefore ask the Conference to reject this proposal.
Reply

The Methodist Council considered the proposals for the future relationship of Women’s Network to the Connexional Team and accepted the recommendations of a working party which it set up to review the proposals in the light of feedback from consultations throughout the connexion.  The Council agreed to commend these recommendations to the Conference and therefore the response to this memorial is contained within the resolutions of the Conference. 

M17
Status of Women’s Network

The Epworth & Crowle (17/1) Circuit Meeting (Present: 41.  Voting: unanimous) regrets the decision of Conference to detach Women’s Network from the Methodist Church into an independent charitable organisation.  It wishes to affirm its conviction that Network is an integral part of the Methodist Church and urges Conference to recognise this, by reconsidering its previous decision.  It considers Women’s Network to be a vital and inherent part of the spiritual life of the Methodist Church.
Reply

The Conference adopts the same reply as M16.

M18
Funding for Audio-visual equipment

The Rochdale and Littleborough (6/4) Circuit (Present: 52.  Voting: unanimous) believes that the use of audio-visual equipment can significantly enhance today’s worship.  To enable more churches to purchase such equipment we suggest that it be made permissible for money from the Circuit Advance Fund to be used to enable such purchases.

To enable this we request that SO 955 be amended:

To section 4(a) be added a further sub-section, viz     

‘(vii) in the purchase of audio-visual equipment for use in church life’.
Reply

The Conference agrees with the Rochdale and Littleborough Circuit that the use of audio-visual equipment can significantly enhance worship.  The Conference draws the attention of the Circuit to Standing Order 955(2) concerning the Circuit Advance Fund, which provides that “Up to £10,000 may be withdrawn from the fund in each year for any Methodist purpose.”  It is therefore already permissible to use the Circuit Advance Fund for the purposes specified and therefore no further change to Standing Orders is necessary.  The Memorial is therefore declined.

M19
Ministerial Sabbaticals

The Bath (7/13) Circuit Meeting (Present: 32.  Voting: 28 for, 1 against) draws the Conference’s attention to the anomaly of qualifying time for Minister’s Sabbaticals not to include time spent as a Probationer (CPD Vol 2: 774(1)(3)) and asks that Conference take the following action: In common with the provision of Minister’s Pensions from the commencement of time as a Probationer, the years in which sabbaticals can be taken should include the two years spent as a Probationer.  A Probationer remaining in ministry under the control of the Church would then not have to wait 12 years as is currently the case.

Reply

The Standing Order governing Sabbaticals is 744 (3).  Entitlement to sabbaticals is determined by ‘years of travel’, as specified in this clause of the Standing Order.  Standing Order 800 (‘Year of Entry’) Clause (1) specifies that “Entry into the ministry or the diaconate for the purpose of seniority or years of travel shall … date from the year of reception into full connexion or, if earlier, the year of first appointment as a probationer to a circuit or other approved appointment.”  Therefore the memorial appears to be based upon a misunderstanding, and no change is required to meet the wishes of the Bath circuit.

M20
Binge Drinking

Market Harborough (23/2) Circuit Meeting (Present: 23.  Voting: 21 for, 1 against) urges Conference to act decisively in every way possible, through Government and otherwise, to tackle the problem of ‘Binge Drinking’ and other alcohol abuse in our country

Reply

The Conference recognises the concerns expressed by the Market Harborough Circuit Meeting.

Alcohol misuse is a continuing issue in this country, where a third of men and a fifth of women drink more than the recommended levels each week.  It is estimated that alcohol misuse costs the NHS over £1.7 billion per annum, and alcohol related deaths have doubled since 1991 to over 8,700.  Recent shocking crimes have linked casual deadly violence with teenage alcohol consumption, and many people are frequently aware of anti-social behaviour in town centres.  Excessive alcohol consumption is not good for the health or safety of those involved or those affected.

A range of practical measures is clearly needed to tackle alcohol misuse.  The easy availability of alcohol is still a concern: the price of alcohol has halved in real terms in the last 20 years; many supermarkets use alcohol as “loss-leaders”, and pubs and clubs offer “happy hours” with reduced prices.  Education is still needed regarding sensible drinking limits and the size of alcoholic units.  Underage sales of alcohol through on and off licences need to be tackled.  

But what is also needed is a culture change.  The Licensing Act 2003 may have had some impact on alcohol-related crime in some areas, but has not tackled binge drinking or attitudes to alcohol.  The message needs to be given that getting drunk is not cool and not safe.  This will require the involvement of statutory agencies such as the Government, the media and advertising industry, and families.

The Government is trying to tackle some of these issues through its National Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy – for example through funding Alcohol Arrest Referral programmes, resources for schools, the creation of Alcohol Disorder Zones and sanctions for licensees selling alcohol to people who are already intoxicated or are underage.  The Joint Public Issues Team of the Methodist Church, the Baptist Union of Great Britain and the United Reformed Church continues to monitor the implementation of this Strategy.

The Methodist Church has a number of roles to play in tackling binge drinking and alcohol misuse.  It can continue to campaign for change.  For example by the end of 2008 most labels on alcoholic products will include information about units and sensible drinking guidelines, something for which the Methodist Church has been pressing for a number of years.  It can offer information.  The Methodist Church gives interviews in the media on alcohol-related issues.  The publication ‘One Too Many..?’ is available on the Methodist Church website (www.methodist.org.uk) and gives information and suggests ways in which churches and individuals can respond.  It can begin to change attitudes.  The Methodist Church ran the “Mocktails” competition in 2004 which aimed to promote positive attitudes to non-alcoholic drinks, particularly to young women (www.mocktails.org.uk).  And finally, many Methodist churches across the country are deeply committed to working with people who misuse alcohol – hosting meetings of Alcoholics Anonymous, supporting youth work, or helping people who are homeless.

The Conference accepts the concerns expressed in this memorial.  It encourages the Joint Public Issues Team to continue its engagement with the Government and other agencies, and encourages Local Churches to offer support to individuals and families suffering from alcohol misuse.

M21
Alcohol, Gambling and Cannabis

The Scunthorpe (17/10) Circuit Meeting (Present: 60.  Voting: unanimous) urges the Public Issues team of the Methodist Church to continue and increase if possible the pressure on the Government regarding the latest legislation on Cannabis, Alcohol and gambling and examine in particular the effects this is having on individuals, families and Society.

Reply

The Conference shares the concerns of the Scunthorpe Circuit Meeting about the impact of recent legislation on individuals, families and society.  Recent years have seen the Licensing Act 2003, the Gambling Act 2005 and the discussions about whether cannabis should be classified as a Class C or Class B drug.

The Joint Public Issues Team, the Baptist, Methodist and United Reformed Churches working together, has been active in providing resources for the Methodist and other partner churches to speak out about these issues.  They have worked extensively on the implementation of the Gambling Act 2005, responding to over 20 detailed consultations and, with the Salvation Army, producing a document Against the Odds which sets out the issues around gambling and suggests how concerned Methodists can resist proposals for casinos in their area voicing concerns about the impact of a number of these changes.  

The Methodist Church welcomed the announcement that approval would not be given for a regional casino in Manchester.  In responding to consultations, its concern has been to ensure that the safeguards provided in the Gambling Act 2005 are fully implemented; the focus has been on ensuring the protection of children and young people, implementation of measures to prevent gambling addiction and provision of support for those who have become addicted.  While the prevalence study, published by the Gambling Commission in autumn 2007, showed no increase in problem gambling, the rise in internet gambling is a serious concern.  This can only be regulated effectively by international agreement and the Methodist Church has commended the Government’s moves in that direction.

The document ‘One Too Many ...?’ on the issues around the consumption of alcohol was updated in 2006 to take account of new legislation on alcohol licensing and the Mocktails website remains active, giving advice on fun non-alcoholic drinks aimed at young women.  The Public Issues Team will continue to ensure that the information which they have prepared for the websites of the Methodist and other partner Churches is up to date.

The Methodist Church, through the Joint Public Issues Team, continues to work with other Churches and agencies which share our aims to ensure that the effect of proposals in these areas are highlighted, and encourages Methodists to use the resources available to inform their response to the implementation of recent legislation, including licensing applications. 

The memorial is therefore accepted.
M22
NCH

The Doncaster (25/14) Circuit Meeting (Present: 69.  Voting: 60 for, 0 against) expresses its serious concern that the NCH Report to Conference 2007, did not include any mention of God. This Circuit appreciates that NCH does an enormous amount of good work with children and their families and understands that this, rightly, attracts a large amount of money as grants from the Government. Nevertheless, NCH still attracts significant funding from Methodists and other Christians.  In the light of this, we urge that NCH should more often ‘name the Name’ and not just in its reports to Conference but publicly throughout much of its work.  If NCH decides that this should not happen, we ask that this decision be made widely known amongst the Methodist people.

Reply

Conference thanks the Doncaster Circuit for drawing attention to the work of NCH and its relationship with the Methodist Church.

The relationship between NCH and the Methodist Church is set out in a Memorandum of Agreement, the preamble to which states:

“NCH is inspired by and works closely with the Methodist Church to improve the quality of life of the most vulnerable children and young people and continues the work of the former unincorporated charity, NCH (previously National Children’s Home).  NCH’s stated purpose is “to help the children who need it the most” and is rooted firmly in the tradition of John Wesley who said that we should go not only to those who need us but to those who need us most.”

The objects of NCH (the charity) are then stated as:

“The Charity works for the public benefit having as its objects the promotion of the upbringing and care of children and young people in need from all backgrounds, cultures and faiths or none in particular by:

· promoting their better care and safeguarding them;

· providing assistance to them and their families and carers;

· promoting their health;

· promoting their education and establishment in life.”

In its reports to Conference NCH seeks to give account of its work in a way that shows that it is fulfilling the purposes set out above. 

The Conference notes that, at this year’s Conference, NCH, through its printed report, lunchtime presentation, and morning workshop, is setting out its current work and vision for the future, including its planned re-launch in September, and is emphasising the importance of its relationship with the Methodist Church and the desire of NCH to develop that relationship further. 

The Conference welcomes the offer of NCH to attend each District Synod this autumn and its willingness to engage in a dialogue about what it means to ‘name the Name’; and encourages each part of the Connexion to enter a constructive dialogue with NCH about matters which concern it. 

M23
Sale of property

The Swaledale (13/18) Circuit Meeting (Present: 26.  Voting: 22 for, 2 against) requires the Conference to review the rules about obtaining the best value when property is sold which require that the sole consideration has to be obtaining the best possible price without regards to the relative merits of alternative uses which may be more conducive to the service of the local community.
Reply

The Conference recognises that the Circuit is highlighting an important issue that is being raised in an increasing number of cases.  It also recognises that it is the law of the land that requires that the assets of a Church, as is the case with charities, are strictly used to achieve the purposes of the charity to maximum effect.  One implication of this is that if a property is sold it must be sold in such a way as to raise as much money as is possible so that it can be used to further the charitable purposes of the body selling it.  Standing Orders therefore require a property to be sold at market value, but also provide for proper procedures through which permission can be given for a property to be sold at an undervalue if it can be shown by reference to connexional criteria that doing so would fulfil the stated purposes of the Methodist Church.  This can sometimes result in a tension, however, in that as a Local Church or Circuit tries to be an agent of God’s love and to participate in God’s mission according to its understanding of its particular situation, its strategic policies and priorities have to be subject to the formal, legal statement of the purposes of the Methodist Church in the Methodist Church Act 1976. 

The Conference is aware that work is continuing in the Law and Polity Committee and elsewhere about these matters, but does not believe that major change is possible in the near future.  The Conference therefore declines the memorial

M24
Eligibility to vote on stipends

The Derby (South) (22/8) Circuit Meeting (Present: 39.  Voting: 35 for, 1 against) considers that it is no longer appropriate for ministers to vote on the recommendations for their stipends and other allowances at Conference.  This should be for the sake of transparency of process and the avoidance of suspicion that self-interest affects the vote.
Reply

The Conference thanks the Derby (South) Circuit for its concern.  It recognises that there is some public concern about various sections of society (e.g. Members of Parliament) being able to decide their own levels of pay and allowances; and some assumption or fear that even public servants cannot be trusted not to act inappropriately in their own interest.  But it also recognises that presbyters and deacons have an essential role to play in the oversight of the whole church, of which they are part; that not all presbyters and deacons who are members of Conference receive a stipend or allowances or housing from the Church; and that the recommendations about stipends and allowances are made to the Conference by the Connexional Allowances Committee and calculated according to agreed formulae. 

It therefore judges that the matter would bear re-examination, and refers the memorial to the Methodist Council for consideration and report to the Conference in 2009.     
M25
Consultation with Circuits and Districts

The Northampton Synod (R) (Present: 157.  Vote: 153 for, 2 against) notes that there have been some significant changes recently in the structures and practices of the Methodist Church, many associated with the “Team Focus” projects.  The Synod appreciates that change is and will be necessary as the Church endeavours to make the best use of its resources.

The Synod is, however, concerned about the nature and particularly about the timing of the consultation which takes place in connection with these changes, many of which can affect Circuits and Districts significantly.  Proposals are often well advanced before there is any discussion with Districts, and the timescales of Conference approvals preclude any meaningful input.  There is a wealth of knowledge and experience at district and circuit level which the Synod believes could be better used earlier in the process.

The Synod understands that consultation on everything with every District may be impractical, but would suggest to Conference that, when a major project is being created, a number of Districts are asked to be represented on the project team by individuals with the appropriate knowledge and experience.  The Synod would further suggest that all Districts are kept informed of progress on the project and given the opportunity to comment. In almost all cases this could be done without the need to hold meetings.

This methodology need not introduce any delay, and could help significantly in getting support for the final proposals which would be submitted to Conference. 

Reply

The Conference recognises that the Methodist Connexion has a valuable tradition of Christian conferring in which people participate in a variety of ways both in the forming of vision and policy and in the making of decisions. Doubtless consultations with Districts could have been better and more wide-ranging in recent years.  Care has been taken to cater for the different needs of districts, in all their variety of size and context.  But there is always more to be done and done better.

The Conference is grateful to the Northampton District for underscoring the importance of the Team and the Districts working together to develop major proposals for change which affect the whole Church.  That theme has been integral to the Team Focus process from beginning to end.  At every point, from the earliest explorations of what might be entailed in a root and branch review of the Connexional Team, through every ground-clearing project, to detailed proposals for change, Districts have been involved in one way or another.  For this, the Team is immensely grateful.

Over the last few years there have been many opportunities for people to participate in creating vision and policy and in making decisions.  The ways in which Districts have been involved have varied according to circumstances.  Sometimes the whole connexion has been invited to take part in electronic forms of consultation, as in the work of the Conference Review Group and the discussions about new resources of hymns and songs.  The Stationing Review group has engaged in widespread discussions.  Sometimes all Districts have been directly involved either through representative bodies or through particular officer, or through individuals and groups, most notably in the emerging proposals for property consents and in the development of District Development Enablers and regional Training Officers.  On other occasions a representative District Chair has contributed district perspectives to ongoing work.  In all instances, Districts in general have had opportunity to contribute through their representatives in particular networks (like the Connexional Leadership Team, CLT) and connexion-wide bodies (like the Methodist Council, the Resourcing Mission Grants Committee and above all the Conference).

The same is true of allied processes of change that have run concurrently with Team Focus, e.g. the Training Institutions Review and its implementation.  In the case of Mapping a Way Forward: Re-grouping for Mission, the bulk of the energy is to be found in the Districts, co-ordinated through CLT and reporting to the Council through the Strategy & Resources Committee.

The biggest challenge for the future is to find effective forms of local church, circuit and district participation in and ownership of proposals for significant connexional projects.  It will never be a straightforward issue to decide when and how to consult all the Districts.  The Conference therefore encourages the Districts and the Connexional Team to help each other through excellent ongoing communication.  Certainly the forming of appropriate project management groups will be important, even if the particular suggestion in the memorial cannot be pursued mechanically, lest the numbers on project management groups become unwieldy.

The Conference also encourages Circuits and Districts to do their best to consult with other Districts and the Team about policies, projects and major innovations that are emerging in particular places.

The Conference therefore thanks the Northampton District for raising its concerns, and refers the memorial and this reply to the Methodist Council as the connexion continues to discern appropriate ways of engaging in Christian conferring.  

M26
Churches Agency for Safeguarding

The Southampton Synod (R) (Present: 199.  Voting: 197 for, 2 against) urges Conference to make strong representations to the Churches Agency for Safeguarding to relax its policy whereby only ministers and deacons are permitted to act as verifiers of the identities of those applying for CRB disclosures for Methodist purposes.

Reply

The Conference thanks the Southampton Synod for this memorial and refers it to the Methodist Council.
M27
Size of circuit meetings

The Bristol Synod (R) (Present: 151.  Voting: 146 for, 0 against) noting the amalgamation of many of its Circuits in September 2008, expresses its concern that in adherence to Standing Order 510, the membership of such new Circuit Meetings could be so large as to make administration of the Circuit Meeting and the finding of suitable venues problematic.  In the Bristol District in 2008 three schemes of amalgamation will take place which in two instances involves the joining of five Circuits together.  The Synod requests that Conference review the membership of Circuit Meetings in the light of larger Circuits, report to the Conference of 2009 and offer interim guidance for best practice to those larger Circuits being created in 2008.

Reply

The Conference thanks the Bristol Synod for raising its concern.  It recognises that there is a tension in larger Circuits between ensuring adequate participation in the governance and oversight of the Circuit by people from its constituent Churches and ensuring that the number of members and the venues used by the meeting enable it to fulfil its purposes most effectively and expeditiously.  The Conference therefore refers the matter to the Law and Polity Committee and the Methodist Council for consideration and report to the 2009 Conference. 

It also draws attention to the fact that Standing Order 510 already allows discretion about the number, if any, of representatives of each Church Council to be elected to the Circuit Meeting and of additional members to be appointed by the Circuit.  It also notes that the Circuit Meeting is only required to meet twice a year, and that Standing Order 551 empowers the Circuit Meeting to appoint other officers and committees which can meet at other times to assist it in fulfilling its responsibilities.    

M28
Implementation of the Living Wage

The Sheffield Synod (R) (Present 134. Vote: 72 for, 35 against) welcomes the decision of the Methodist Conference to implement the Living Wage for all Lay Employees.  It sends a clear signal to them and others of our commitment to being good employers that recognises their ministry and rewarding them accordingly.

While welcoming the earlier decision of the Methodist Conference to implement the Living Wage as an issue of justice, we have serious concerns that the measure has not been given sufficient thought before being adopted.  We believe it will lead to unintended consequences and injustices to current employees and the Local Church and seriously damage the witness and ministry of the Church. 

As currently proposed, some Lay Employees who are already employed where accommodation has been provided under a Licence Agreement deemed essential to the carrying out of the duties could find themselves worse off financially and lead to serious damage to the pastoral ministry of their Local Churches.

We therefore ask Conference to:

(a) delay the implementation of the resolution to pay the Living Wage for those already employed, for example residential staff such as Residential Caretakers who could be adversely affected,

(b) to reconsider whether it is in the interest of the Methodist Church, and its partners in ministry, to discourage the provision of residential accommodation for some Lay Employees and the pastoral ministries of the Local Church, and

(c) to look again at the consequences and report back to the 2009 Conference to ensure the continued encouragement of ministry and good pastoral relationships.

Reply

The Conference welcomes the commitment of the Sheffield Synod to the implementation of a Living Wage for all employees of the Methodist Church as a matter of justice and notes its concerns about affordability particularly for small churches with members on low incomes. 

The Living Wage is calculated by Church Action on Poverty on the assumption that someone working a 40 hour week on such a wage would be able to afford adequate food, clothing and accommodation.  If accommodation is being provided at no cost, it is acceptable for the value of that provision to be taken into account when the wage/salary is agreed and for the actual payment to the employee in such cases to be lower than the level of the Living Wage £7.37 an hour outside London from 1 September 2008.  The Conference calls on churches making this calculation to ensure that no employee is worse off under such arrangements than they would be if the living wage were paid and they were asked to find their own accommodation in the locality.

Conference re-states its commitment to ensuring that the Methodist Church is a good employer, which includes paying a living wage rather than the statutory minimum wage.

The report Lay Workers’ Terms and Conditions accepted by the Conference in 2007 is clear that there should be no change to current contracts.  The recommendations for the provision of housing or housing allowance in new contracts are made in the light of the fact that HM Revenue and Customs regard such provision as a taxable benefit.  The report also states that if an employer is considering offering free accommodation with a post, then discussions should take place with HM Revenue and Customs as to whether the provision of accommodation for a particular post is likely to be a taxable benefit.  The employer will need to prove to HM Revenue and Customs that the provision of that particular accommodation is necessary in order for the employer to carry out his/her duties.

In the light of the considerations set out above, the memorial is declined

M29
Use of Renewable Fuels In the Methodist Church

The Wolverhampton and Shrewsbury Synod (R) (Present 153: Vote: 140 in favour, 3 against), aware of the impact of climate change upon the world’s poorest people and seeking ways in which the District and its Circuits and churches can reduce their carbon footprints are considering seeking suppliers of electricity from renewable sources.  We invite Conference to direct the Methodist Council to conduct an investigation of the ‘green’ electricity market with a view to providing guidance to districts and circuits.

This examination might include an investigation of the possible sourcing of such electricity from one or more suppliers who might offer electricity throughout the connexion at a discount and thus encourage more Districts, Circuits and churches to reduce their carbon footprint in this way.

Reply

The environmental policy of the Methodist Church encourages the use of renewable energy and many churches have switched to green electricity tariffs.  The Conference calls on the Connexional Team to provide information about bulk purchase schemes for electricity from renewable sources to encourage further action by groups of churches to reduce their carbon footprints.

M30
Internet Banking

The Bristol Synod (R) (Present: 151.  Voting: unanimous) notes that the Standing Orders of the Methodist Church require invoices to be paid with two signatories [S.O. 012 (1)].  In these days of internet banking where it is cheaper to pay utilities bills by online transfer, the Synod requests Conference to allow for this method of payment and to amend Standing Orders accordingly, whilst ensuring ongoing fraud protection for such accounts and for their officers.

Reply
The Conference recognises that it is important and cost-effective to enable quick and efficient payment of bills by online transfer. It also recognises a continuing need to provide checks and balances against misuse of the Church’s money.  It believes that if both of these requirements can be met then the relevant changes to Standing Orders should be made to enable internet banking to take place and that the Methodist Council should issue appropriate protocols and guidance.

The Conference refers the memorial to the Methodist Council for report to the Conference of 2009.
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REFERRED MEMORIALS

Memorials from previous Conferences referred to the Conference of 2008:

	Year
	No
	Title
	Who referred to
	How dealt with

	2005


	M15
	Terms of Service - Accommodation and Furnishing
	Methodist Council
	Methodist Council report to 2008 Conference on Handbook for Presbyters, Deacons and Circuit Stewards. A formal reply to the Memorial will be brought in 2009.

	2007
	M5-M23
	Youth and Children’s Work
	Methodist Council

	Team Focus report

	2007
	M26



	Lay Employment
	Methodist Council 

	Team Focus report

	2007
	M47
	Equal Opportunities Policy
	Methodist Council
	Equalities and Diversity report

	2007
	M51
	Amalgamation of Circuits
	Stationing Committee
	Stationing Committee report

	2007
	M60
	Support and training for LP Tutors
	Methodist Council
	Connexional Training Strategies report

	2006
	M19
	Stationing
	Stationing Committee and Methodist Council
	Stationing Review Group report

	2007
	M32
	Recognition of those authorised to preside
	Methodist Council
	Faith and Order Committee report 

	2007
	M63
	Reorganisation of circuits for mission
	Methodist Council
	Stationing Review Group

	2004
	M5
	Appointment of Chairs of District
	Methodist Council
	Stationing Review Group

	2004
	M8
	Ministers and Deacons
	Methodist Council
	Ministers, Presbyters and Deacons: Signalling Vocation, Clarifying Identity

	2003
	M77
	Commitment to good practice in pastoral oversight (1)
	Methodist Council
	With Integrity and Skill

	2003
	M78
	Commitment to good practice in pastoral oversight (2)
	Methodist Council
	With Integrity and Skill


Memorials from previous Conferences referred to future Conferences

	Year
	No
	Title
	Who referred to
	Year referred

	2006
	M39
	Bullying and Harassment
	Methodist Council
	[no date]

	2007
	M29
	Deadline for submitting standard form of accounts
	Methodist Council
	Report to 2009 Conference

	2007
	M55
	Nature of Membership
	Faith and Order Committee
	Report no later than 2009 Conference.

(Interim report contained within Faith and Order Committee report)
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